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November 24, 2021 
 
 
 
Dear Board and Policy Council Members: 
 
The Board of Directors and Policy Council are scheduled to meet at 6:00 pm on 
Thursday December 2, 2021, by Zoom meeting.  
 
The Zoom meeting information has been emailed to you and sent by a calendar 
invitation.  If you need to enter the information manually, please use: 
 
Topic: CMCA Board Meeting 
Time: December 2, 2021 @ 06:00 PM Central Time (US and Canada) 
 
Join Zoom Meeting 
https://us02web.zoom.us/j/5893977502 
Meeting ID: 589 397 7502 
 
If you just want to call in you may dial: 
+1 312 626 6799  
Meeting ID: 984 9345 8211 
 
Please note that this is NOT a toll free number but CMCA will reimburse you for any cost 
you incur. 
 
I’m looking forward to meeting with you virtually on Thursday.  
 

 
Darin Preis, CCAP 
Executive Director 
 
 
Enc.
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NOTICE OF MEETING 

Notice is hereby given that the CMCA Board of Directors and Policy Council will conduct a meeting at 6:00 
p.m. Thursday December 2, 2021, by Zoom meeting. 

Topic: CMCA Board Meeting 
https://us02web.zoom.us/j/5893977502 

Meeting ID: 589 397 7502 

AGENDA 
I. Call to Order – Welcome 

 
II. Breakout Groups (6pm-6:30pm) 

 
Board of Directors 

 
I. Consent Agenda 

a. Approval of Agenda 
b. Minutes from October 
c. Head Start Reports 
d. Fiscal Report 
e. Credit Card Statement 
f. Executive Committee E-Vote 

i. Health Insurance Policy 
II. Program Update 

a. COMO Gives 
III. Executive Directors Report 

a. Vaccine Update 
b. IM-Supporting the wellness of 

all staff 

Policy Council 
 

I. Seating of New Members/Roll 
Call 

II. Consent Agenda Approval 
a. Approval of Agenda  
b. Minutes from October 
c. Fiscal Report & Budget 

Review 
d. Human Resource Report 
e. Directors Report 

III. Action Items 
a. Election of Low-Income 

Rep to CMCA Board 
b. PC Officer Election 

 
 

III. Board/PC Training 
a. Greeting from Clarence Small, Head Start Regional Program Manager 
b. Shared Governance and Monitoring Review 
c. Breakout rooms: Head Start Highlights 

 
IV. Action Item 

a. Head Start Grant Proposals 
b. Head Start Vaccine Policy revision 

 
V. Adjourn  

 
Promise of Community Action 

Community Action changes people's lives, embodies the spirit of hope, improves 
communities and makes America a better place to live. We care about the entire 

community and we are dedicated to helping people help themselves and each other.2
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  CENTRAL MISSOURI COMMUNITY ACTION 
Board of Directors Meeting 

Minutes from October 28, 2021 
 
Board Members Present 
Alan Winders  Charles Melkersman  Donna Ward  Janet Thompson 
Jodi McSwain  Cotton Walker   Karen Digh-Allen Kevin Oeth 
Mark Brinkman Michelle Barg   Ruby Young  Stephanie Schmidt 
John Flanders  Tiffany Burns   Paula Sims  Michael Prayor 
 
Board Members Absent 
Yolanda Galbreath Carolyn Lewis  Heather Berkemeyer  Mike Bickell 
Jean Ispa  Susan Hart  Terrance Perry  
 
 
Staff Present 
Darin Preis  Greg Shinn  Shonda White  Stefani Thompson 
Beth Vossler  Melody Vieth  Cheryl Unterschutz Brooke Eskridge 
Leslie White  Sheila Vorce  Emma Wittstruck Jamia McKay 
Jessie Yankee 
 
Guest 
David Bradley 
 
A Quorum of the CMCA Board of Directors is present.  
 

I. Call to Order-Welcome 
Meeting called to order at 6pm. Executive Director, Darin Preis 

introduced new board members, John Flanders-Private Rep Howard, Tiffany 
Burns-Private Rep Moniteau, Paula Sims-Elected Rep Cooper and Michael 
Prayor-possible Boone Low-Income Rep to the board.  

 
Charles Melkersman informed the board he would be stepping down and 

Paula Sims would be replacing him. He thanked the board for his time served. 
  

II. Consent Agenda Items  
a. Approval of Agenda 
b. Minutes from September 
c. Credit Card Statements 
d. Head Start Report 
e. Fiscal Reports 
f. Ratify E-votes 

i. Woodridge Resolutions 
 
Motion to accept Consent Agenda: Charles Melkersman 
Second: Jodi McSwain 
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Motion approved 

 
III. Legislative Update 

a. NCAF  
David Bradley, Chief Executive Officer and Co-Founder of the 
National Community Action Foundation has been advocation for more 
than 30 years for low-income programs. He gave the board a Legislative 
update on what they do and where funding comes from. He also told the 
board to be looking for changes in the with Weatherization DOE funding, 
finalizing FY22 spending and education. 
 

IV. Board Training  
a. Organizational Training  

This board watched a short video from CAPLAW on how a board works 
and the responsibilities of the board.  
 
*Kevin Oeth excused from meeting  
 

b. Program Overview- Financial Management & Income Supports  
Leslie White, Employment & Training Program Administrator and 
Emma Wittstruck, Financial Opportunity Coach gave a presentation to 
the board on the work being done in regard to the Financial Management 
& Income Support program. This work includes helping clients make a 
budget, connect with non-predatorial lenders, find higher paying jobs, job 
skill building and more to help them become stable. 

 
V. Development Update  

a. COMO GIVE  
Cheryl Unterschutz, Public Relations Manager explained to the board 
why unrestricted funds are needed and important to the Agency. She 
informed the board a fundraising campaign is coming up called COMO 
GIVE. Its an online campaign starting November 30 (Giving Tuesday) and 
ends December 31st. The goal this year is $15K and ways to help reach 
this goal include donating, sharing the campaign on social medial and 
serve as a Peer-to-Peer supporter.  

 
VI. Action Items  

a. Vaccine Mandate 
Beth Vossler, Head Start Director informed the board the Dept of 
Health and Human Services, Adm for Children and Families, Office of HS 
(OHS) announced that all HS teachers and program staff must be fully 
vaccinated by January 2022. CMCA is requiring all employees paid 
directly from OHS funds to be fully vaccinated by December 1, 2021, for 
a 2 dose series or November 12, 2021 if they received the Johnson & 
Johnson 1 dose.  
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This policy includes the Operational Procedure outlining how an 
employee is to identify their choice with management, what proof must be 
submitted and by when, exemptions, requirements of new staff and 
volunteers, weekly testing protocol and who will be responsible for cost, 
quarantine and consequences for providing false proof.  

  
Motion to approve COVID-19 Vaccination Policy as written: John 
Flanders  

  Second: Michelle Barg 
  Cotton Walker abstain  
  Motion approved 
 

b. Osage Purchase 
Sheila Vorce, Housing Development Director presented to the board a 
presentation on 11 residential unites in Chamois and 6 in Frankenstein 
Missouri that are for sale. Both properties have major updates completed, 
a waiting list for potential clients with large lots with future expansion. A 
total of 17 units can be turned into Affordable Housing, they are eligible 
for Tax Credits or HOME funding and more. 

  
Motion to review property for potential purchase of 17 units on the 
basis   they pass inspection and funding is available: Tiffany Burns 

  Second: Cotton Walker 
Motion approved 

 
c. Signature Authority Resolution 

Resolution giving Executive Director, Darin Preis signing authority to 
sign checks, drafts and other orders of payment of money notes. In the 
same resolution Deputy Director Julie Aitkens is authorized to approve 
and sign Missouri Department of Health and Senior Services Section for 
Child Regulation documents.  
 
 Motion to approve: Cotton Walker 
 Second: John Flanders 
 Motion approved 
 

VII. Executive Directors Report 
 

VIII. Adjourn 
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8-COUNTY AREA HEAD
START REQUIRED REPORTS

FundedEnrollment Enrolled in Oct

300 

200 

100 

0 

Attendance % Oct
89%

Absent Oct
11%

Income Eligible Oct
93%

Over Income Elig. Oct
7%

Meals for Oct

7,500 

5,000 

2,500 

0 

ENROLLMENT INCOME ELIGIBILITY

ATTENDANCE % MEALS PROVIDED

7,257

265
255

COVID impacting enrollment processes. 
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8-COUNTY EARLY HEAD
START REQUIRED REPORTS

FundedEnrollment Enrolled in Oct

200 

150 

100 

50 

0 

Attendance % Oct
83%

Absent Oct
17%

Income Eligible Oct
98%

Over Income Elig Oct
2%

Meals for Oct

5,000 

4,000 

3,000 

2,000 

1,000 

0 

ENROLLMENT INCOME ELIGIBILITY

ATTENDANCE % MEALS PROVIDED

200 200

4,642

COVID impacting enrollment processes at
WERDCC
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3-COUNTY AREA HEAD
START REQUIRED REPORTS

FundedEnrollment Enrolled in Oct

60 

40 

20 

0 

Income Eligible Oct
91%

Over Income Elig Oct
9%

Meals for Oct

1,250 

1,000 

750 

500 

250 

0 

ENROLLMENT INCOME ELIGIBILITY

ATTENDANCE % MEALS PROVIDED

60 35

1,034

Hermitage & Morgan Classrooms only. COVID impacting
attendance  

Attendance % Oct
83%

Absent
17%

Warsaw classroom not open.
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NEW AREA: EARLY HEAD
START REQUIRED REPORTS

FundedEnrollment Enrolled in Oct

50 

40 

30 

20 

10 

0 

Income Eligible Oct
100%

Meals for Oct

750 

500 

250 

0 

ENROLLMENT INCOME ELIGIBILITY

ATTENDANCE % MEALS PROVIDED

44

43

685

Hermitage & Morgan Classrooms only.  

Attendance % Oct
80%

Absent
20%

Warsaw center not open.
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CONTENT DATA HIGHLIGHTS
October 2021

BRIDGE Indicators

PROGRAM UPDATE
Like many employers, Head Start's biggest struggle is hiring staff during the
pandemic. We lost a few staff due to the vaccination mandate just adding to the
problem. Our Head Start positions are not as appealing because of factors such
as lack of flexibility (have to maintain ratio), secondary trauma, and rate of pay
compared to the public schools. Lack of staff or the ability to retain staff creates
stress for the children due to consistency, stress for the families when we have to
close due to staff call-ins, and stress for the staff that are at work. Program staff
attend stakeholder meeting addressing this very issue. At this point, the data is
clear that something needs to change so that we can attract and retain staff,
because without them, there is no program. This year's grant proposal will
highlight in-depth the market issues and present a potential change to Head Start
operations.

PDM Indicators
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Darin Preis 
 

Nov 16, 2021 
 
 
 to Executive 

 
 

CMCA Executive Committee, 

Thank you for serving on our Executive Committee.  As I have mentioned, the Executive 

Committee has the full authority of the board when action items come up between regular 

meetings.  Each year the largest of these decisions comes to the Executive Committee in the fall 

when we are considering health insurance options.  We spend approximately $120,103 on health 

insurance for our employees each month.  That adds up to about $1,441,242 per year.  This is our 

third largest expense after salaries and direct utility assistance.  We use Naught-Naught 

Insurance to get us the best deal on our insurance policies and they are fantastic.  They are very 

responsive and feel like a partner in achieving the outcomes we want.  A few months ago Julie 

Aitkens and I met with them to discuss our insurance needs and fiscal constraints.  They quickly 

found that a) insurance companies are swamped and short-staffed (like the rest of us) and b) our 

current health insurer, United HealthCare, is very motivated to keep us as a customer.  The result 

is that we only got a quote from United HealthCare.  To achieve our fiscal goals we made some 

relatively minor tweaks (prescription benefits changed a little and so did the co-pay for 

emergency room visits) and ended up with the attached.  Considering the magnitude of this 

purchase, I need your approval to proceed.  With only one sole source for this product, however, 

there is no decision to make other than approval.    

 

Julie has summarized it below and the attached spreadsheet contains the details.  Ultimately 

CMCA will pay slightly less premium in 2022 and the employees will pay slightly more.  Our 

most popular option by far is the "Buy-Up Core" plan that will cost employees $30 more this 

year.  The base plan will only cost employees $30 per month total (or $15 per payroll).  With 

these adjustments, and a "premium holiday" in December, we will save about $180,000 from last 

year.  Our intention is to use that savings to increase the number of classroom staff available, as 

we desperately need them.  I know this is a lot of information to process but I feel very good 

recommending approval to you.  We are able to offer really good plans to our employees (the 

"Buy-Up Core" plan is a ZERO DEDUCTIBLE plan that hardly any employers are able to offer) 

while maintaining fiscal prudence. 

 

Please Reply to All with any questions you have or with your vote to approve the plan options as 

recommended. 
 
Darin Preis • Executive Director 
Central Missouri Community Action 
807B North Providence | Columbia, MO 65203 
P: 573.443.8706, 1025 | F: 573.875.2689 

 

Vote to approve: 
Ruby Young 
Karen Digh-Allen 
Cotton Walker 
Jodi McSwain 
Stephanie Schmidt 
Susan Hart 
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Peer to Peer Campaigns

Get on Board to 
Support CMCA 

Sponsored by Susan Hart, President of the Board

I Pity The Fool That Doesn’t 
Support CMCA! 

Sponsored by Darin Preis, Executive Director

Why I Support Central Missouri 
Community Action 
Supporting CMCA means supporting the entire 
community. CMCA provides services that help 
people work, prepare for school, live with dignity, 
and contribute to their community. Through the 
pandemic CMCA has supported families’ wellbe-
ing, social connections, and economic stability.

What I’m Doing
My goal this year is to increase CMCA Board 
giving and to raise $3,000. If more than 50% of 
our CMCA Board donate this year, and we raise 
at least $3,000 I’ll host a private viewing movie 
event. Your donation will be your ticket in! I will 
also match up to $1,000 of donations!

https://comogives.com/peer-to-peer/get-on-
board-to-support-cmca/

Why I Support Central Missouri 
Community Action 
I see the hard work CMCA is doing from the in-
side. We employ a group of caring, compassion-
ate, hard-working people committed to building 
relationships to empower people, strengthen 
resilience, and improve the quality of life for all 
members of the community. We believe that 
everybody has the capacity to succeed and to 
move out of poverty. Sometimes people just 
need a little help; other times they need signifi-
cant coaching to make deep changes in their life. 
CMCA supports employment, housing, financial 
education, and income. From Head Start, to the 
Women’s Business Center, to housing assistance, 
weatherization, and utility assistance, CMCA is 
helping to improve the lives of people in Central 
Missouri.

What I’m Doing
Last year I shaved our logo into the back of my 
head when we raised $2,500. This year I will 
shave a mohawk into my head if I raise $5,000.

https://comogives.com/peer-to-peer/i-pity-the-
fool-that-doesnt-support-cmca/

CoMoGives opens on Tuesday, 
November 30 at midnight and runs 

through 11:59 pm December 31, 2021. 
Please support Susan and Darin’s 

peer-to-peer campaigns! 
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CMCA Board of Directors, 
 
As we always do in December, we will be conducting our joint session of the CMCA Board of 
Directors and Head Start Policy Council on December 2. These two governing bodies have the 
unique relationship of sharing some of the critical components of governing a federal Head Start 
grant.  To accommodate those of you, and those on the Policy Council, that prefer to meet 
virtually, we are going to conduct the meeting entirely virtually, instead of an in-person hybrid, 
to minimize logistic difficulties.  I hope we can meet in person next year but we’re still slogging 
through this pandemic. 
 
At the beginning of the meeting we will segregate the Policy Council from the Board so that we 
can conduct business that needs to be done separately.  Then we’ll come together to hear a 
greeting from our Head Start Regional Program Manager in Kansas City.  Beth Vossler and I 
will train you on the roles of the Policy Council and Board in a shared governance model, and 
then we will break you all out into smaller groups to get Head Start highlights from our Head 
Start Managers.  The bulk of the meeting will be the presentation, discussion, and vote on our 
recommended changes for our FY2022 Head Start grants.  As we are now more than a year and a 
half into the pandemic, we are really struggling to hire and retain quality Head Start classroom 
staff and to meet the needs of the families we serve.  We need to make some changes to our 
schedule to provide a more consistent high-quality experience to our Members.  Your feedback 
will be much appreciated as we layout our recommended changes and justification. 
 
I sincerely appreciate the conversation the board had last month regarding the Head Start vaccine 
mandate.  It was a difficult recommendation, but I was so thankful for the thoughtful, respectful, 
balanced discussion you had.  If the rest of our society acted as civilly, we would be better off.  
Eight Head Start staff chose to resign instead of getting a COVID vaccine.  Another six applied 
for either a medical or religious exemption from the vaccine and all were approved.  Those staff 
will be subject to weekly COVID testing and will have to wear masks while working.  With only 
one exception, staff have been understanding, appreciative of the fair warning and our 
transparency, and will be eligible for rehire if they get vaccinated or our policy changes.  The last 
page of this report contains the most recent communication from the Office of Head Start 
regarding changes to the Head Start Program Performance Standards that will include the 
vaccine mandate language.  We anticipated their position perfectly and it appears that the policy 
you approved will put us in full compliance. 
 
As always, feel free to contact me directly with any questions or comments.  My cell phone 
number is 573-864-2281.  I look forward to seeing you on December 2. 

 
Executive Director 
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ShowMe Healthy Relationships Program 
Nolanda Dodd, Program Manager 
  

Year 2 Current through October 31, 2021   
Singles served- 7 enrolled (Program enrollment goal 192) 4% = 112 hours  
     8 completed (Program completion goal 158) 5% = 128 hours  
 

● Lower numbers in the classes are reflected because the new Program year beginning 9/30.  
We have also had several participants not able to attend at this time due to demanding work 
schedules, hospitalizations/illnesses and an increased need for couples courses.  

● CMCA SMHR team continues utilizing Zoom to offer online and remote intakes and 
classes. Policies and procedures were set up to ensure the safety of both staff and 
participants and are continuing to be followed.  Materials are being dropped off with 
contactless deliveries as well as being mailed to outer counties.      

● CMCA SMHR team is currently recruiting for upcoming online community classes 
through outreach to past participants, on social media, community meetings, schools and 
community events. 

● SMHR Program Manager is continuing to work with other programs as they have had a 
transition in staff, to help with their program enrollment, training, DV & recruitment.  

● CMCA SMHR staff are continuing to refer past participants to resources and programs 
within the Agency and to outside resources as needed.  

● CMCA SMHR Team participated in a Career Fair that was organized by the SMHR 
Program Manager in collaboration with Rock the Community and Powerhouse Community 
Development Corporation on October 28th. The fair consisted of 35 vendors providing 
employment opportunities and community resources as well as free clothing, clothing 
vouchers, COVID vaccinations, free phone plans,  and free food provided by the 
Powerhouse Mobile Food Pantry.  Several agencies and businesses have already asked 
when the next event will be held  

● CMCA SMHR Program Manager and staff participated in a mobile food pantry sponsored 
by ROCK the Community and Powerhouse Community Development Corporation.  
SMHR has a booth at the monthly mobile food pantries where they interact with 
participants and represent not only the SMHR program but all programs of CMCA.   

● CMCA SMHR team invites everyone to like our Facebook page ShowMe Healthy 
Relationships Program Central Missouri.  

 

Energy / LIHEAP 
Stephanie White, Program Manager 
 
As of 11-08-2021 LIHEAP has processed 1,548 EA applications for the eight counties we serve.  
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* The LIHWAP (water) program is on hold until February per instructions from the State 
Department of Social Services. We have at least 30 applications for the LIHWAP program. They 
will be processed once the program starts.  
 
* The Mayor of the City of California have said they will not be participating in the LIHWAP 
program because they have the lowest water rates around.  
 
Housing Choice Voucher  
Colita Harvey-Program Manager 
 
We currently have 282 HCV families housed which includes: 

 25 Mainstream for people with disabilities (goal for mainstream is 40 vouchers - 18 
remain available) 

 3 RAP families from the Dept of Mental Health 
 10 VASH families are housed from Veterans Affairs referrals 
 2 FYI referrals received we are waiting on vouchers from HUD  
 72 new Vouchers are current searching for new units 
 There are a total of 87 families currently on the waiting list. 
 We currently have 9 listed on our graduation list.    

 
For October we implemented the new Fair Market Rents/Payment Standards.  Our department 
operates 110% of the FMR.  This increases the number of units likely to accept Housing 
Vouchers. 
 
Our department is still behind with conducting inspections.  We have opened a job position to 
hire a temporary part-time inspector to assist with us catching up on all inspections. 
 
Columbia Housing Authority is currently not participating in the Foster Youth Initiative.  The 
Children's Division currently has two foster youth ready for housing and therefore has sent us the 
referral.  I have submitted the voucher request to HUD and ask if we could assist the youth since 
Columbia Housing Authority is currently not participating.  I am still waiting on a response from 
HUD and/or Field Representative. 
 
We were recently awarded 10 more VASH (Veterans Affairs Supportive Housing) vouchers to 
serve veterans. 
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Weatherization 
John Cokendolpher, Program Manager 
 
Our goal is to weatherize 120 homes this year and we have coompleted 28 in the last three 
months. We are slightly behind by two homes. We will add one person to bring our crew to three 
people. This will speed up our performance. We still have two contractors. We have seen one 
landlord get excited about the program and is encouraging tennants to make application, which is 
an obvious win-win. We need landlord support to increase our intake of new Members.  Our 
Weatherization Manager will be retiring at the end of December after two years in the role.  He 
has been an excellent manager with the perfect demeanor for the work.  He has been calm and 
collected even in the most stressfull of situations.  We are pleased to announce that his successor, 
Ben Burgett, will be starting on December 8.  We will introduce Ben to the board at the next 
meeting. 
 

 
 
 
 
Research and Data 
Melody Vieth-Director 

The Leadership Team and a few board members recently completed the Core Capacity 
Assessment (CCAT), which is a tool designed to measure organizational effectiveness.  The 
CCAT measures an organization's culture as well as its adaptive, leadership, management, and 
technical capacity.  Darin and Melody were able to meet with a consultant who reviewed our 
CCAT results with us including strengths and challenges in each of these areas.  We were 
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interested to learn that the tool identified the same priority areas that were included in our new 
strategic plan - fundraising, marketing, program evaluation, and program resource 
adaptability.  Each recommendation included potential action steps to guide Leadership in 
meeting these challenges. 

Data dashboard work continues.  Most dashboard users have been trained how to use the system 
to keep track of their assigned tasks relating to the strategic plan and how to enter data and 
accompanying narrative to measure our progress toward our goals.  Work has just started on 
interactive data visualizations that will allow users to manipulate and analyze data representing 
the agency's impact on families and communities.  These interactive visualizations will be 
available on the CMCA website in the near future, and static visualizations of key data points 
will be provided in the board packet on a regular basis.  For an interactive version of October's 
Agency Impact Highlights, copy and paste the following link into your internet 
browser.  https://app.powerbi.com/view?r=eyJrIjoiNTNiMmRmOTYtMWRlZS00YzdiLWFiOT
gtZTgxZWE3NmZhOWM0IiwidCI6IjE4N2Y0ZDZmLTE2Y2UtNDhjNS05YTRkLTg4ZTk1M
GVlMGY4NCIsImMiOjN9&pageName=ReportSection 

This is what you’ll see: 
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